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April 7, 2021

Lizette Navarette, Vice Chancellor of College Finance and Facilities Planning
California Community Colleges Chancellor’s Office
1102 Q Street
Sacramento, CA 95811

Dear Vice Chancellor Navarette:

At the request of the Chancellor’s Office, the Fiscal Crisis and Management Assistance Team (FCMAT) 
reviewed the City College of San Francisco’s (CCSF’s) fiscal status. To do so, FCMAT reviewed the June 30, 



	• Spending more than the statewide average on salaries and benefits

	• Exceeding the faculty obligation number (FON) by a significant amount (double) 

	• Not meeting classroom efficiency standards

	• No plan to repay funds borrowed from its other post-employment benefits (OPEB) account

	• No plan to reduce costs when its CCSF special statutory restoration protection ends at the 
end of the 2025-26 fiscal year and significant revenue is eliminated from enrollment decline

California community colleges are funded mainly based on the number of full-time equivalent students 
(FTES) served. As enrollment increases, a college may need to increase personnel to serve those students. 



time of budget enactment, or b) the actual percentage change in funded credit FTES from the prior year. 
Maintaining a FON so it stays within two to three percent of the approved amount meets this standard. 



should develop a complete and detailed fiscal recovery plan as soon as possible, including a timeline for 
implementation; the plan should eliminate the structural deficit in CCSF’s general fund, including repaying 
what has been borrowed from OPEB, making budget adjustments to offset the additional revenue received 
from CCSF special statutory restoration protection through 2025-26, and reestablishing at least a 5% end-
ing fund balance.

FCMAT hopes this letter will be of help to the Chancellor’s Office and to CCSF and its students. We are 
available for further discussion and assistance at your request.

Sincerely,

Michelle Giacomini
Deputy Executive Officer, FCMAT
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